Faculty Assembly Minutes
April 9, 2010

2pm to 4pm

Videoconference from Boca Raton to all campuses

Chairperson Dr. Brenda Richey determined a quorum was present and called the meeting to order.  

The minutes of the September 25, 2009 meeting had been distributed by email prior to the meeting.  The reading of the minutes was waived.  As there were no objections or changes from the floor, the minutes were accepted as distributed.  

The first item on the agenda was welcoming new faculty and visitors.  There was no new faculty or visitors attending the meeting.  
The next item on the agenda was an update from the Dean.  He began his update by talking about the budget for FAU and the College of Business.  The University still has about $12M in stimulus money in the operating budget that still needs to be rolled out and right now there is no plan to do that.  In a year from now the operating budget for the University will drop by about $12M.  The Deans were recently asked by the Provost office to come up with a plan to reduce our budget by 4%, which for the COB is $957K.  The Dean stated that he told the Provost that the COB cannot cut our budget by that amount.  We have cut staff; we no longer have a development person, marketing person, public relations person, and receptionist in the Dean’s office.  We have completely eliminated the Small Business Development Center; virtually everything that does not produce FTE is gone.  The COB is the largest FTE producing college in the University during the summer.  The College of Arts & Letters and the College of Science are the heaviest FTE producers in total, and that is because our students take their courses when they are freshman and sophomores.  We produce the largest number of degrees in the University; about 35% of all degrees in the University come from the College of Business.  
The legislative session ends on April 30 and the last thing that is passed is the budget.  That is when we will know what our budget is going to be for next year.  We do have some carry over money for the next fiscal year.  The Dean stated that he thinks we are fairly safe; obviously we are safe for the summer, we are pretty safe going into next year unless they take our cash.  We don’t really know how the new President is going to view things.  

The Colleges are waiting for a plan to come down from central administration.  The Dean told everyone that he has no idea what that plan will be.  The University is looking at some very sensitive political issues.  
The Dean told everyone that he will keep us informed.  As soon as he knows something he will try and write an open memo to all faculty explaining what has happened and what we need to do.  The Dean then opened the floor for questions.  
The next order of business was the committee reports.  

Steering Committee – Chair, Dr. Brenda Richey

Among the things the committee has worked on this year is the Third Year Review Policy.  The policy is ready for the Assembly review and approval.  This will be done later in this meeting.
Promotion & Tenure Committee – Chair, Dr. Pradeep Korgaonkar
Those individuals who went up for Promotion & Tenure this year may have had a meeting with the Provost.  All faculty who went up were supported by Dean Coates, so on behalf of the faculty Dr. Korgaonkar thanked the Dean for his support.  There is a faculty workshop for everyone who is planning on going up next year.  It is strongly recommended that you attend, especially since there is a new document in effect now.  Dr. Hart was on the committee that worked on the document.  The committee has also been working on journal rankings.  
By-Laws Committee – Chair, Dr. Julia Higgs

Dr. Richey stated that the committee has been inactive this year.  

Strategic Planning Committee – Chair, Dr. Donna Cooke

The Strategic Planning Committee took a break last year after working very hard.  They had presented 21 goals that they had developed.  An ad-hoc committee was formed to review the goals , membership – Anita Pennathur (Finance); Paul Hart (ITOM & Dean’s Office); Brenda Richey (Management); Dean Coates, Donna Cooke (Management); and John Valentine (Management) as co-chair of the Strategic Planning Committee.  Out of the 21 goals, two themes have emerged; 1) strengthening programs; 2) increasing the visibility of the College.  The draft will be sent to the Strategic Planning Committee in the fall for their review.  The other activity from the committee was that they reviewed proposals to add overseas partners in our exchange program.  The most recent one that we got approval for is EPSI in France.  

Graduate Council – Chair, Dr. William McDaniel

The University Graduate Council in response to the University Faculty Senate adopted a new set of rules pertaining to academic dishonesty.  University policy states that 2 strikes and you’re out, but it’s allowed that individual colleges can adopt standards that are more severe.  The Graduate Council adopted, on behalf of the faculty, the change that states that the student can be dismissed from the program and the College of Business after one strike.  This applies to the College of Business only, not the University.  Dr. Richey stated that the Steering Committee thought that the change in language should be approved by the Faculty Assembly and it was suggested.   It was approved by the Faculty Assembly to change the language, to be “dismissed from the College of Business, not the University.”

Undergraduate Council – Chair, Dr. Anita Pennathur

The Council met routinely over the past year.  

Faculty Development Council – Chair, Dr. Gary Castrogiovanni
The Council has been working on the Master Teach Policy for the College.  

The next order of business was election of Chairs for Committees:

Steering Committee - The Chair of the committee is elected by the membership of the committee.  Paul Koku was named Chair of the Steering Committee and Faculty Assembly.  

Promotion & Tenure Committee – Pradeep Korgaonkar was elected Chair.
By-Laws Committee – This is elected at large and there are three people on the committee.  Paul Koku, Julia Higgs and Brenda Richey are the current members.  Eric Shaw was elected as a new member of the Committee.  Julia Higgs was elected Chair.  

Strategic Planning Committee – John Valentine was elected co-chair of the committee.  He will co-chair with the Dean or a member of the Dean’s office


Graduate Council – Bill McDaniel was elected Chair.  

Undergraduate Council – Ethlyn Williams was elected Chair.  

Faculty Development Council – Gary Castrogiovanni was elected Chair.  

University Faculty Senate – Current representatives from the College of Business are Eric Chiang and Allen Smith.  They were both re-elected as representatives.  The Boca Raton campus representative is Eric Shaw.  

The next item of business was proposed policies:
1.  Third Year Review Policy – (Brenda Richey) The University guidelines for Promotion & Tenure call for a third year review of service.  This is a formal review of the department, School and College levels for all tenure track faculty members.  Pursuant to those guidelines, in 2005 the Provost sent out a memo calling for each College to develop a policy for the third year review.  This year the Steering Committee has been working on it, coordinating with the P&T committee.  A motion was made and approved to amend the document to include grade distributions with the required documents.  The policy was voted on and approved by the Faculty Assembly.
2. Graduate Faculty Governance Policy – (Paul Hart) The University developed and passed a broad document to cover University Graduate Governance.  They passed it on September 23, 2009.  Since that time all of the Colleges have had to develop policies that would implement the University document, specifically with respect to who constitutes graduate faculty and how our graduate curriculum matters are dealt with.  The COB policy has passed the Graduate Council and all faculty has a copy of it.  Per discussion an amendment was passed by the faculty assembly to include the Graduate Emeritus Faculty language.  An additional amendment was proposed and passed that, following the University Graduate Faculty Governance Policy; Graduate Lecturers may teach graduate level courses.  However, a doctoral degree is required to teach a 7000 level course.  The proposal, as a whole, was voted on and passed.  

New Business:

1. Dean’s MBA Review Task Force – (Paul Hart) – Over the past years there has been much discussion on MBA curriculum.  The members of the committee are:  George Young (SOA); Eric Chiang (Economics); Peng Cheng (Finance); Derrick Huang (ITOM); Gary Castrogiovanni (Management); Pat Doney, Chair (Marketing); Mary Kay Boyd (GBC).  The intent is to lay out a plan for next year.  

2. Merge Hospitality with the Marketing department – (Eric Shaw) - This was voted on and approved by the Faculty Assembly.  

The last item on the agenda was announced by the Dean.  Jeff Madura was honored by FSU as one of their outstanding alumni in the College of Business.  

The meeting was adjourned.  
